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1. Country and Sector Background 
 
The Russian Federal Service for Hydrometeorology and Environmental Monitoring 
(RosHydromet) is charged by law with reducing loss of life and damage to the environment and 
economy that arises from weather events and climate. To meet its charter, RosHydromet 
monitors meteorological variables, hydrological variables, air and water quality, and soil 
characteristics. It produces daily weather forecasts, flood and storm warnings, seasonal forecasts, 
drought monitoring reports, agrometeorological forecasts, projections of climate change, general 
ocean circulation models, and records of ambient pollution, among other products. 
 
RosHydromet is also responsible for the Russian Federation’s compliance with treaty obligations 
inherited from the Soviet Union.  In international agreements forged in the 1960s, the USSR 
accepted responsibility for a central role in the world network of meteorology that is coordinated 
by the United Nations’ World Meteorological Organization. As a result, the Moscow Global 

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed

P
ub

lic
 D

is
cl

os
ur

e 
A

ut
ho

riz
ed



Meteorological Center is one of three worldwide centers that are charged with computing and 
distributing daily global forecasts to initialize the world’s regional weather models, as well as 
developing new techniques in support of worldwide forecasting. The VNNIGMI archive located 
in Obninsk is a World Data Center. RosHydromet’s regional centers at Khabarovsk and 
Novosibirsk are charged with global leadership in specific areas of forecasting. Finally, because 
weather processes are intrinsically global, the data supplied from Russia’s vast land mass is 
essential to forecasters worldwide; in fact, it comprises about 10 percent of worldwide data 
supplied daily via the WMO network as the basis for the world’s daily weather forecasts.   
 
The capacity of RosHydromet to provide services to Russia and globally has steadily declined 
since the economic transition began. RosHydromet’s decline has been associated with the overall 
deterioration of public sector performance, but has been marked even in that context, as  
RosHydromet found itself at the margin of Government interest, inadequately funded for staff 
salaries and unfunded for maintenance or new investments. From 1994-2000, funding from the 
national budget ranged from 28% to 41% of what would be required for regular operations. As a 
result, RosHydromet’s capacity to help prevent economic and human losses deteriorated. To take 
one measure, the number of dangerous weather events not predicted by RosHydromet, as a share 
of the number of dangerous weather events that actually occurred, increased from 6.1 % in 1993 
to 23.1% in 2001.  

The decline affected all elements of the RosHydromet system:  observational networks; data 
transmission, archiving and processing facilities; research and development facilities. Since 
1990, RosHydromet has closed about 30 percent of its surface data collection stations. The 
stations that remain open record a more limited set of parameters, less frequently, using 
instruments that are aging and failing. The performance of the hydrological monitoring network 
has seriously deteriorated as well:  the timeliness and density of stream gauge data is in many 
areas insufficient to provide a basis for accurate and timely flood forecasts. Of its former 
network of 130 upper-air stations (the data underlying large-scale weather modeling), 
RosHydromet has closed about thirty stations and scaled back launches at others because the cost 
of regular launches is beyond the system’s budget. Communications equipment and the 
technologies used are obsolete, unreliable, labor-intensive and expensive. Russia’s 
meteorological satellites are either lost or not well-functioning.  Only a few of RosHydromet’s 
satellite ground receiving stations are capable of handling the newer channels available from 
international satellites. Few urban areas have radar protection to monitor oncoming storms, and 
none have Doppler-capable radar that can track storms. RosHydromet's computing center 
depends, at present, on an eight-year-old Cray supercomputer. While the agency has made an 
outstanding effort to make the best possible use of available computing resources through 
software and modeling improvements, today the agency's computing capacity is out-powered by 
comparable international centers by a factor of about 1000 to 1. The long-term safety of data in 
the very large archive of the World Data Center in Obninsk is uncertain. Data may be lost if 
records now held on paper, reels of magnetic tape and microfiche are not converted to electronic 
media soon. 

As a result of long-term underfunding, RosHydromet's capacity to offer forecasts that help 
mitigate weather-related losses has fallen behind the standard set by other equivalent national 
services, and as such, the standard needed to keep the economy competitive. Aviation and 
shipping, harvesting, water resources management, forestry, fuel transport and construction, to 



name a few sectors, are at a competitive disadvantage, wasting resources because they do not 
receive best quality, timely weather forecasts allowing them to optimize weather-related 
decisions.  
 
Beyond the hardware issues is the fact that RosHydromet, which has been working for the last 
decade in a “survival mode,” is still missing a long-term institutional development perspective 
and strategy for adjustment to the realities of market economy. Such a perspective is required to 
ensure RosHydromet's sustainable functioning and to lay a basis for re-negotiated relationships 
with sectoral and governmental clients on the federal, regional and municipal levels. At present, 
RosHydromet collects about 30% of its income from services provided to a wide range of clients. 
Many of them, particularly federal agencies, have doubts that such semi-commercial 
arrangements are indeed optimal from the national perspective. 
 
Despite these issues, RosHydromet has managed to maintain its basic monitoring infrastructure 
in functioning condition, retain core technical expertise and staff, and protect its institutional 
integrity and traditions. RosHydromet currently functions as a single, vertically-integrated 
national agency organized around several nationwide observational networks designed and 
operated in accordance with unified principles compatible with international standards. 
RosHydromet and its key specialists have high reputations among their peers globally.  An 
important manifestation of this was the election in 2003 of Mr. A. Bedritsky, the Head of 
RosHydromet, as President of the United Nations World Meteorological Organization (WMO). 
RosHydromet demonstrates a strong commitment to technical innovation and readiness to 
embark on long-term institutional reforms to improve the quality of its services and its client 
orientation. 

In the last few years, the Government has made a renewed commitment to improve 
RosHydromet’s performance. The Government is concerned that the deterioration of 
RosHydromet’s infrastructure increases losses to the Russian economy and limits the Russian 
Federation's capacity to meet its commitments to world meteorology.  The Government of the 
Russian Federation’s Resolution #94 of February 8, 2002, "On measures to fulfill the obligations 
of the Russian Federation in international exchange of hydrometeorological observational data 
and implementation of the functions of the World Meteorological Center in the city of Moscow," 
confirms those commitments and specifies that RosHydromet is responsible for fulfillment of the 
obligations of the Russian Federation under the WMO convention.  In addition, the Government 
has undertaken a targeted federal program, “Environment and Natural Resources of Russia 
(2002-2010),” with a sub-program “Hydrometeorological Support for Safe Vital Activities and 
Rational Nature Management” that aims to improve the hydrometeorological service.  The recent 
major restructuring of the Government re-established RosHydromet as a specialized federal 
service providing weather, hydrological and environmental monitoring services to society 
(Decree of the President N649 dated May 20, 2004). Unlike most institutions in the new Russian 
Government, which reporting to the ministries, RosHydromet will report directly to the 
Government,  a decision underscoring its important interagency functions and the broad demand 
for its services. 
 

2. Objectives 



The main development objective of the project is to improve RosHydromet’s capacity to provide 
weather and hydrological services and assure their effective and timely delivery to the 
Government and the public, by modernizing key elements of the technical base and 
strengthening RosHydromet’s institutional arrangements. All Russian citizens would then 
receive weather forecasts of higher quality.  This would enable enterprise and household 
adjustments to protect lives and support economic growth. 
 
The success of the proposed project would be measured in terms of improvements in the 
accuracy and precision of forecasting: more-timely emergency alerts to mitigate weather 
damage, improved seasonal forecasts accompanied by probabilistic information for decision 
support, renewal of RosHydromet's capacity to fulfill its role in worldwide meteorology as 
specified in international agreements, and development of a modernized concept of operations.  
The latter should comprise compliance with national mandates and global treaties, growth in 
technical capacity, progress toward financial sustainability (including infrastructure maintenance 
and ongoing re-investment) and a sustainable approach to human resources issues.   
 

The project supports the higher-level objective of reducing the risk to life and the economy from 
unfavorable weather conditions. The total annual direct losses in Russia associated with 
dangerous weather and hydrological events is estimated to be USD 1-2 billion. Recent massive 
economic losses and human casualties resulting from floods, avalanches and torrential storms in 
the North Caucasus, Siberia and the Far East have showed how vulnerable the Russian 
Federation is today with respect to weather hazards. The project also is intended to diminish 
damage to the economy that arises not only from avoidable weather damage but also from the 
high degree of uncertainty about weather risk that adds to the cost of doing business, limiting the 
competitiveness of Russian agriculture and other enterprises. The proposed project would build 
RosHydromet's capacity, strengthen it as an institution, and in this way strengthen the ability of 
the public sector to meet public needs. 
 
The proposed project supports two strategic pillars of Russia’s 2002 CAS.  (i) It will strengthen 
public sector management by improving the efficiency and quality of public service delivery 
critical for improving the investment climate and supporting long-term growth. Improved 
efficiency and quality in weather forecasting will reduce risks to the economy and support 
investment, mitigating the risks of natural disaster that currently affect important infrastructure, 
agricultural and industrial areas. (ii) It will mitigate environmental risks by addressing 
environmental hazards and improving environmental management. A stronger 
hydrometeorological agency will mitigate the risks of floods, drought and fire, winds and 
extreme weather events and will support emergency preparedness associated with the potential 
damage resulting from industrial and other accidents. As well, the project will reduce social risk, 
by improving  security through measures to improve emergency warnings to the population. 
 

3. Rationale for Bank Involvement 



One of the Bank’s key objectives is improvement of public service delivery, and the provision of 
weather and hydrological forecasts is a traditional area of such public service. The Bank is well-
placed among financiers to support re-investment in the Russian Federation's 
hydrometeorological capacity. Skilled, accurate weather forecasting depends on high technology 
and on an international cooperative effort. The Bank is supporting  related investments in ECA, 
such as those in Romania, Turkey, Poland and to a limited extent in Central Asia. The Bank's 
ability to promote international cooperation in the public sector and to coordinate international 
procurement provides useful support to the client's development goals. 
 

4. Description 
 
The investments RosHydromet has proposed address priority needs that are indicated under all 
reasonable strategies for the agency's future development. Investments have been selected 
according to several  principles: (1) RosHydromet's core functions should not be compromised; 
(2) RosHydromet's capacity to forecast hazardous weather events in a timely manner should be 
restored and improved; (3) RosHydromet's institutional and economic viability should be 
strengthened; (4) RosHydromet should ensure that Russia is able to comply with its national 
obligations to WMO. 
 
Component A. Modernization of Modernization of Computing, Archiving and 
Telecommunications  Facilities (US45.7 million baseline excluding contingencies and taxes, 
US$ 62.7 million estimated project costs) aims to upgrade computing capacity and capacity for 
transmission, archiving and retrieval of data through three subcomponents. The first 
subcomponent will support RosHydromet’s Moscow headquarters through the procurement of a 
supercomputer, and the archiving facilities at Obninsk through the modernization and upgrading 
of existing archiving facilities, with support for data rescue of data currently stored on about 
50,000 magnetic tapes and other media.  In the second subcomponent, computing facilities will 
be upgraded at the two principal regional WMO centers, those at Novosibirsk and Khabarovsk, 
with the procurement of two smaller supercomputers.  The third subcomponent will address 
RosHydromet’s communications system as a whole.  This will include the modernization of 
communications among RosHydromet’s principal facilities and also communications with 
selected high-priority measurement stations.  Communications and infrastructure required to 
support the modernized computer centers will be financed, including equipment to assure 
continuous power supply, investments in local and wide area networks and the supply of 
required peripheral equipment. Taken together, investments under this component are expected 
to significantly improve the timeliness and effectiveness of weather forecasts and to support data 
availability and sharing both within Russia and globally.  
 
Component B. Upgrading of the Observational Networks (US$42.0 million baseline 
excluding contingencies and taxes, US$58.9 million estimated project costs) is intended to 
modernize key components of RosHydromet’s meteorological and hydrological observational 
networks. There are five sub-components.  Upgrading of the surface network of meteorological 
stations will provide equipment for up to 900-1000 surface meteorological stations which are 
important for regional and local forecasts. Upgrading of the aerological network will re-equip 



selected upper-air sounding stations. While the aerological network is important locally and 
regionally, it is the most important network investment in support of global forecasting:  these 
stations collect the three-dimensional datasets of key meteorological variables that constitute the 
principal input to global weather models. Upgrading of weather radars will improve storm 
warning to the most important urban areas and to vulnerable coastal zones. Upgrading of 
selected regional hydrometeorological centers in the country will equip regional centers  with 
hardware and software to improve weather and flood forecasts.  It will provide equipment for 
visualization of data, for downloading of satellite data and improvement of communications 
capacity. These upgrades will improve prediction at every level, and will also support forest fire 
identification and environmental monitoring. Upgrading of selected parts of the hydrological 
network will upgrade about 300 priority hydrological posts nationally, and will upgrade the 
entire hydrological network in three high priority river basins with automatic and semi-automatic 
stations. Hydrological data complements meteorological forecasts to enable flood warnings and 
water resources management. 
 
Component C. Institutional Strengthening, Improvement in Information Dissemination 
and Emergency Preparedness (US$5.0 million baseline excluding contingencies and taxes, 
US$7.2 million estimated project costs) is intended to formulate, develop and test new 
operational principles drawn from worldwide experience, improve emergency warnings and 
improve provision of information to the clients. The work will be undertaken under three 
subcomponents: Institutional Strengthening would support development and testing of new 
principles and approaches aimed at institutional strengthening to make RosHydromet a viable, 
modern and client-oriented agency. This subcomponent will formulate new requirements for the 
modernized RosHydromet system, undertake detailed design and test it in selected regional 
RosHydromet branches. This would help to modify the agency’s current planning and budgeting 
techniques, and operational and maintenance procedures.  It would help define proper 
configuration of the main elements of the system; including, for example, automated monitoring, 
new forecast techniques, and modernization of management. The Client Service System will 
include design of a system (databases, networks and software) that will improve data availability, 
presentation and dissemination to ensure that information is supplied in useful formats to 
RosHydromet’s clients. Finally, Emergency Preparedness/Response, will undertake development 
of improved emergency warning procedures. This subcomponent would examine how 
information from RosHydromet is used for emergency preparedness, aiming to improve 
cooperation with local and regional authorities, the Ministry of Emergency and other concerned 
agencies during emergencies and for emergency preparedness planning. Principal investments 
would include technical assistance to define gaps in the system, procurement of equipment for 
emergency preparedness and resources for pilot testing in a few areas.  
 
Component D. Project Management, Monitoring and Evaluation (US$2.5 million baseline 
excluding contingencies and taxes, US$3.6 million estimated project costs) will finance 
project management, supervision, and monitoring and evaluation of project impact. Progress 
monitoring will include periodic surveys tracking achievement of project development objectives 
and identifying improvements or actions necessary for the project’s success. Implementation 
arrangements for the project have been discussed with RosHydromet and the Ministry of 
Finance, and it was agreed that RosHydromet staff will be responsible for overall and technical 
project implementation issues. A small PIU will provide assistance to RosHydromet in such 



areas as procurement, financial management and disbursement. A key Consultant, the Design 
Integrator would assist RosHydromet during detailed project preparation and then later during 
implementation to ensure that a fully integrated national weather service is maintained. 
 

5. Financing 
Source: ($m.) 
BORROWER 52.5 
INTERNATIONAL BANK FOR RECONSTRUCTION AND 
DEVELOPMENT 

80 

 Total 132.5 
 
6. Implementation 
 The proposed project will be supported by and bilateral arrangements with the National 
Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration of the United States and possibly by a proposed 
GEF Medium Sized Project. These partnerships are at the design stage. 
 
Bilateral technical assistance. The US National Oceanographic and Atmospheric 
Administration (NOAA) has expressed interest in working with RosHydromet in project 
implementation, highlighting the importance of the Russian Federation’s share in the global 
meteorological effort. A joint Memorandum of Understanding between NOAA and 
RosHydromet is under preparation and would provide a framework for a range of activities 
including those which are complementary to the WB project activities. NOAA/National Weather 
Service (NWS) is interested in joint work on researching and improving hydrological and 
meteorological models. NOAA/NWS can provide technical support to development of the 
hydrometeorological network, establishment of the radars, procurement of hydrogen generators 
for the upper-air system, data rescue of archived data, and other issues.  
 
Of particular interest to RosHydromet was NOAA/NWS’ River Forecasting System (NWSRFS), 
a software suite that ingests available information about a watershed (data from satellites, radars, 
river gauges, topography, snowpack, water content of snow) to produce hydrological forecasts 
under various assumptions, accompanied by probabilistic information and formatted for the 
requirements of several different kinds of decision makers. The NWSRFS is freely available; 
however training in calibration and initialization of the system would be necessary. 
 
GEF Grant. Based on a RosHydromet request the team is seeking a GEF grant to review 
climate-change vulnerability and adaptation to climate change. Assessment of economic losses 
from extreme weather conditions, particularly floods, shows that there are significant trends in 
many areas. The Russian Far East and North Caucasus, where severe floods have occurred in the 
last decade, are particularly vulnerable, and Yakutia, where the permafrost is weakening, may 
show important effects as well. Such a study would focus on a few areas of the Russian 
Federation, seeking to address characteristic issues.  
 
During project preparation a few areas which are particularly vulnerable were visited and 
preliminary discussions with local stakeholders and RosHydromet were held. For instance, in 
Yakutsk, discussions were held with the regional RosHydromet Department and Permafrost 



Institute.  The discussions confirmed that ongoing softening of the permafrost is a danger to the 
region’s infrastructure, all of it designed on the assumption that the permafrost would remain 
solid.  
 
It would clearly be useful to undertake analyses of RosHydromet’s data records, supplemented 
if/as necessary by strategically placed sensors in sensitive regions. The analyses might be 
undertaken jointly by RosHydromet and relevant institutes such as the Permafrost Institute in 
Yakutsk and/or the Arctic and Antarctic Institute in St. Petersburg. On the basis of these 
analyses, recommendations could be developed concerning adaptation to climate change.  
 

Project implementation will be delegated to RosHydromet. This approach reflects lessons from 
experience regarding project ownership and sustainability. There is a need for the immediate 
beneficiary to be actively engaged at all stages of design and implementation. To achieve this, it 
is important that the Government be prepared to commit the time of relevant staff solely to the 
project and not to unduly burden them by insisting they carry out all of their usual duties in 
addition to working on the Project. It is intended RosHydromet staff will be supplemented only 
by a small PIU and consultants in areas where either the required skills are entirely missing or 
those where an external objective view would clearly benefit the Project.  
 
A key Consultant that would advise RosHydromet would be the Design Integrator, as mentioned 
in Section B.4 one of the important lessons learned from other projects it that an experienced 
systems integrator may prove to be invaluable both during system design and later 
implementation. It is intended that such an integrator, with experience in modernizing national 
hydrometeorological organizations would assist RosHydromet during detailed project 
preparation and then later during implementation to ensure that a fully integrated national 
weather service is maintained. Procurement of a Design Integrator services has started and 
contract is scheduled for signing in October 2004.    
 
RosHydromet has established (Order #74 dated April 23, 2004) a Project Coordinating Council 
for completion of the project preparation and its future implementation. This Council is 
effectively undertaking the role of Project Management Committee (PMC) at the preparation 
phase. The functions, responsibilities and composition of the Coordinating Council will be 
revised and specified before the project will reach implementation phase. The Council is headed 
by Mr. Bedritsky, the Head of RosHydromet, who is supported by two Deputy Chairman and by 
technical specialists, senior officials from RosHydromet and other entities. The Chairman of the 
Council would have overall responsibility for project management, including approval of action 
plans, major activities and budgets, operation of the Special Account (and claims for Account 
replenishment), claims for disbursements of loan proceeds directly from the World Bank.  
However, the Deputy Chairmen and Technical Project Coordinators would be responsible for 
making operational decisions, including management of equipment procurement and installation, 
technical reviews, resolution of issues and supervision of activities. The Coordinators would 
jointly play a lead role during the final stages of project preparation, in  particular development 
of technical designs in consultation with the technical staff.  
 
The work of the PMC will be supported by a PIU, Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA) an 



independent non-commercial legal entity. This entity has extensive experience gained from 
managing several World Bank projects in Russia including those with large IT procurements. 
BEA was competitively selected by RosHydromet and MinFin among existing PIUs in Russia 
for providing assistance to RosHydromet in the detailed preparation of the project. BEA is 
currently assisting Hydromet in managing a part of the resources (USD 1.3 million) of 
Environmental Management Project, WB loan (3806-RU). These proceeds were re-allocated by 
MinFin specifically for the detailed preparation of Hydromet Modernization Project including 
development of detailed design and bidding documents.  
 
BEA has modified its Operating and Financial Manuals to adjust its administrative, operational, 
procurement and financial management procedures to meet project requirements. BEA employs 
qualified administrative, procurement, financial management and disbursement specialists, and 
has passed the Bank’s capacity assessment review. Both MOF and RosHydromet believe that the 
practical experience gained by BEA in detailed preparation of the Hydromet project is likely to 
render it well-suited for the role of PIU for the project implementation phase. Alternative 
implementation mechanisms – delegating implementation responsibilities directly to one of the 
existing RosHydromet entities – seem too risky at this stage and will inevitably lead to big 
delays. None of the RosHydromet entities have either the qualified staff or the experience to 
manage implementation of a World Bank project. However, the role of the PIU will be limited to 
procurement, financial and disbursement aspects of implementation. All substantive decisions 
will be undertaken by RHM Project Coordinating Council and other dedicated staff. To oversee 
and coordinate regional project implementation activities, additional Project Coordinators would 
be based in Obninsk, Novosibirsk, Khabarovsk and possibly in other regional implementation 
centers.  
 

7. Sustainability 
 
As noted in Section A.1, it is the policy of the Government to revitalize its contribution to world 
meteorology and to raise the level of protection from negative weather events for its own citizens 
and economy. The proposed project is similar to a concept set out by RosHydromet in 2003 to 
address this Government mandate. The present concept developed from the original as the 
RosHydromet/Bank preparation team met with regional technical teams, international experts, 
the Ministry of Emergencies and various branches of executive power, users’ groups, and other 
stakeholders.  It is our understanding that the revised project still fully supports implementation 
of Government policies, having been adapted, with the participation and agreement of 
RosHydromet, to the needs of principal stakeholders. 
 
Sustainability of project investments depends on adequate operation and maintenance of the 
whole of the RosHydromet infrastructure, new and old. It should initially be noted that, at 
whatever its level of funding in the past decade, RosHydromet has skillfully and effectively 
repaired and maintained its technical infrastructure throughout the past decade (limited 
essentially by availability of parts and materials), as evidenced by the fact that equipment has 
lasted to the end of its depreciation cycle and far beyond. It appears that RosHydromet’s repair 
facilities can ensure that equipment will be repaired and maintained so as to reach the end of its 
potential lifetime, at least in the case of equipment that can be repaired domestically. Equipment 



that cannot be repaired domestically would, of course, not be sustainable unless financial 
resources are made available for maintenance and repairs. In the future sustainability of 
equipment and systems would be based on a life cycle management considerations including 
replacement of equipment within projected life expectancy.   
 
As for public funding, we believe that public support for accurate prediction of weather and 
extreme events will be stronger in the future than it has been in the past, because there is a better 
understanding in the Russian Federation today than there was in the 1990s of the importance of 
this function. It is also hoped that results of the joint RosHydromet – World Bank economic 
study, now underway to assess the economic benefits of reliable hydrometeorological services, 
will adequately justify additional reallocation of public funds into this sector.  As for private 
funding, project investments will make RosHydromet’s contracted services more valuable. The 
project strategy is, therefore, to raise the economic value of RosHydromet’s contributions to the 
public and private sectors, to strengthen it in negotiations with both sectors for a level of funding 
that would secure not only operations and maintenance, but also a program of ongoing re-
investment.   
 

8. Lessons Learned from Past Operations in the Country/Sector 
 
A number of Bank operations undertaken elsewhere as well as within ECA have highlighted the 
importance of institutional strengthening for ensuring sustainability of project results. 
Unsatisfactory completion of the technical assistance components of the Environmental 
Management Project in Russia showed that institutional strengthening is a prerequisite for the 
achievement of project development objectives. Based on this understanding a small but targeted 
institutional strengthening component has been designed and agreed with RosHydromet.   
 
One of the key lessons learned from the Emergency Flood Recovery Project (EFRP) in Poland, 
which included a substantial component for hydrometeorological monitoring and early warning 
of flood events, was that of the significance and need for a Design and Systems Integrator that 
would be involved from the very early stages of detailed project design and later implementation. 
In order to ensure coherent development it is essential that a “system” view of developments is 
maintained. The importance of this was underestimated during the implementation of the 
hydrometeorological component of the EFRP with the result that the hydrometeorological 
warning and monitoring system was implemented under a number of self-standing 
subcomponents. It is already apparent that some opportunities for cost savings were missed and, 
more importantly, there is a risk that the final system may not emerge as a seamlessly integrated 
entity. There were instances of sub-systems that when formally complete were not integrated, 
because the item that would close the gap had not been procured by either sub-system contractor. 
The existence of a systems integrator at the design and early implementation stages could have 
prevented such occurrences and would have ensured, for example, that a single visualization 
system was developed and integrated with all individual sub-systems. Accordingly, it has been 
decided to engage a design integrator during the preparation and implementation of the project, 
to ensure that all investments are coherent and are prepared so as to be efficiently and effectively 
integrated.  
 



The value of emergency warnings cannot be measured in terms of technical accuracy only 
(Tajikistan – Lake Sarez). Their format and means of delivery clearly affect their perceived 
usefulness. Moreover, what is an emergency in one community may not be in another, depending 
on local circumstances. For these reasons, translation of meteorological and hydrological data 
into degrees of warning to people at risk is best undertaken by agencies that have corresponding 
local knowledge and sociological expertise.  The views of the ultimate  recipients should be 
considered.  For this reason, project monitoring will include not merely indicators of what 
information has been delivered by RosHydromet to its clients, but also of what information has 
been received by citizens and how useful this is perceived to be.  
 
Although any project with a high proportion of information technology investment will be driven 
by advances in technology, it is essential to maintain a systems design approach and to ensure 
that the choices made are the most appropriate and match the real requirements of the end user.  
There should be a consideration of future sustainability, primarily operation and maintenance 
costs.  The modernized system should  be affordable in light of the resources available for O&M 
so that systems are not over-specified, unsustainable in the long term.  
 

9. Safeguard Policies (including public consultation) 
 

Safeguard Policies Triggered by the Project Yes No 
Environmental Assessment (OP/BP/GP 4.01) [X] [] 
Natural Habitats (OP/BP 4.04) [ ] [X] 
Pest Management (OP 4.09) [ ] [X] 
Cultural Property (OPN 11.03, being revised as OP 4.11) [ ] [X] 
Involuntary Resettlement (OP/BP 4.12) [ ] [X] 
Indigenous Peoples (OD 4.20, being revised as OP 4.10) [ ] [X] 
Forests (OP/BP 4.36) [ ] [X] 
Safety of Dams (OP/BP 4.37) [ ] [X] 
Projects in Disputed Areas (OP/BP/GP 7.60)* [ ] [X] 
Projects on International Waterways (OP/BP/GP 7.50) [ ] [X] 

Safeguard Policies Classification: 
[ ] S1 [X] S2 [] S3 [ ] SF [ ] TBD (to be determined) 
 
Environmental Assessment Category: 
[ ] A [ ] B [] C [ X] FI [ ] TBD (to be determined) 
 
Attention will be given to inclusion of relevant standard environmental guidelines in bidding 
packages for the civil works associated with the refurbishing of existing buildings as well as for 
the installation of new equipment. Likewise, attention will be given to ensuring safe handling 
and disposal of construction solid waste, debris and dysfunctional IT equipment.  The standard 
environmental guidelines dictated by the Russian EA procedures have been incorporated in the 
BEA (PIU) Operational Manual. A full understanding is reached with RosHydromet officials and 

* By supporting the proposed project, the Bank does not intend to prejudice the final determination of the parties’ claims on the 
disputed areas 



BEA on the importance to deal with environmental issues and the need for their mitigation 
should they be identified in the course of project implementation.  
 

10. List of Factual Technical Documents 
 

11. Contact point 
Contact: Vladimir Tsirkunov 
Title: Sr Environmental Spec. 
Tel: 5762+2057 
Fax:  
Email: Vtsirkunov@worldbank.org 
Location: Moscow, Russian Federation (IBRD) 
 
12. For more information contact: 

The InfoShop 
The World Bank 
1818 H Street, NW 
Washington, D.C. 20433 
Telephone:  (202) 458-5454 
Fax:  (202) 522-1500 
Web: http://www.worldbank.org/infoshop 

 


